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Our new book Dare to Survive: Death, Heartbreak and Triumph in the Wild offers a meteorological anecdote that should be of interest to readers of this site. (Our book can be described as a "true crime" type collection where nature is the bad guy in, among other calamities, severe weather events).

On December 7, 2006,  NOAA predicted that, based on a strengthening El Nino event in the Pacific Ocean, winter would bring “increased storminess and wetter-then-average conditions…across the southern tier of the U.S. from central and southern California across the Southwest to Texas and across the Gulf Coast to Florida and the Southeast.” Accompanying the announcement in NOAA Magazine was a map of North America showing the continental weather outlook for December 2006 through February 2007. For Colorado’s Front Range, the urban strip east of the Continental Divide running from Fort Collins to Pueblo and including the metropolitan areas of Boulder, Denver, and Colorado Springs, the map was painted a dull brown, indicating above-average temperatures and below-average to average precipitation for the period.   

NOAA's forecast held up for exactly 13 days. On December 20 a strong low pressure system moved into Colorado, dumping 26 inches of snow in Boulder alone. "All-weather" Denver International Airport was shut down for 45 hours, stranding 3,000 passengers. Sixteen more inches of snow fell in Boulder from December 22-29.
Those looking for relief in January would have had to go to the unusually balmy New York and New England to escape the snow. The month was the seventh snowiest in Denver's history, and the mean monthly temperature was almost 9 degrees below average. When the last snow disappeared from the ground on February 19, it marked the second-longest period of consecutive days with snow on the ground in the city's history: 61.
Eastern Colorado's winter storms of 2006-7 not only demonstrated how difficult it is to forecast the weather beyond just a few days, but also how crippling they can be to a region's economy and livelihood. Five people may have been killed in the December storms, though uncertainty about pre-existing conditions made it difficult to pin the blame directly on the weather. In southeastern Colorado, though, thousands of sheep and cattle died, many right in their feedlots. Businesses were crippled when snow-drifted highways regularly stranded trucks, which even when they got through had to deal with snow and ice-clogged alleyways. Supermarket shelves were empty for days on end, and it was difficult if not impossible to find one valued commodity, windshield-washer fluid, until February. The Colorado experience made fools out of two kinds of people: those who think that climate modeling is infallible, and those who think that weather and climate are forces of nature that we somehow have control over.

